
Gunnison City Council Meeting Minutes    
Wednesday, October 26, 2016, 7:00 PM  
Gunnison City Hall, 39 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634      


                                             
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham, Gunnison City Councilmembers:  Blake Donaldson, Thayne Carlisle, Andy Hill and Blane Jensen, City Treasurer Joann Taylor, Police Chief Trent Halliday, Officer Tyler Donaldson, Fire Captain Brian Sorensen, Citizens Wade Anderson and Curtis Anderson and Robert Stevens with the Sanpete Messenger
Conducting:  Mayor Bruce Blackham

Invocation:  Mayor Bruce Blackham
Public Comment

Councilmember Donaldson reported Public Works Supt. Childs has been working on the culinary water project by Clair Otten's, and summarized the progress he has made and the reasons this is being done.  He mentioned Clair's son, Travis, is now talking about building a house by Clair's, and is thinking he will get the same free water deal on the culinary water that Clair gets.  The Council unanimously disagreed with this statement noting that any future development in that area would need to be charged the usual rate for services outside of the city limits.
Discussion Regarding the Amended Interlocal Agreement with Centerfield City to Create a New Entity and for the Operation of a Consolidated Public Safety Police Department and Proposed Approval ~ Councilmember Jensen
Councilmember Jensen moved to table this item until the next council meeting.

Discuss City Right of Way at Approximately 200 No. 200 West with Proposed Approval of Proper Procedure and to Proceed with Mitigation of Property Lines
Wade Anderson reported he would like to build a fence on the south side of his property, and when he had the property surveyed it was reported the property is off about five to six feet going into the city's right of way.  Wade gave the history of the purchase of the property explaining it had been staked out when he purchased  the property, and the plot plan of the house was figured using those stakes.  Wade presented pictures of his house as well as some old pictures showing an old fence that existed previously on the south side of the property.  Wade explained how the surveyor, Chad Hill who is a certified surveyor and works for Provo City, proceeded with the survey in using an old map that showed the 99' right of way for the road on the south side.  Wade explained that puts some of his sprinkler lines and boxes on city property, and also puts his north property line 3 feet from Larry Jensen's house which could create a problem in the future.  Wade reported the surveyor's solution was for the city to make the right of way 60' feeling that would be appropriate for that particular road.  Councilmember Jensen explained the current regulations are for 66' on a feeder road.  When asked by Councilmember Carlisle how this has happened, Wade answered that he has heard the old map is not even close to what is actually there and everyone is off several feet.  Discussion ensued regarding the mitigation of this problem with the Council discussing the footage of the road.  Mayor Blackham stated when this has happened before, the property owner had the Quit Claim Deed prepared and the City signed it giving it to them.  
7:15 p.m. Brian Sorensen arrived

The Council unanimously agreed to have the property owners involved (Jorgan Jensen, Wade Anderson and Warren Morgan) pay for the processing fees to have the quit claim deeds prepared, the city would sign it then the property owners would be required to record it at the county.  Mayor Blackham stressed the importance of the protection in maintaining the rights of way that we need for improvement and future 
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needs and to allow the homeowners to apply if they would like to take some of that property and where this solves both needs then it seems to make sense.  Councilmember Jensen suggested Wade figure out how much of the property he would like, up to 16', then let the city know so it can be approved prior to having the paper work completed.  
Councilmember Jensen made the motion to change the right of way on 200 North from 200 West and west from 99 feet down to as small as 87 feet with that width being determined and based on what Wade Anderson prepares for the City meeting the criteria of no greater than 16 feet.  Councilmember Carlisle seconds the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

Councilmember Hill reiterated the fact to Wade that his only financial responsibility would be the cost to process whatever it takes to  get the legal description done and recorded with the County.  Councilmember Carlisle would like the neighbors to follow along with what Wade establishes, and  Councilmember Jensen agreed this width needed to stay uniform.  Wade stated he would discuss this with his neighbors and explain what is going on.  Councilmember Jensen mentioned something like this had previously been discussed, and it would be on a future P&Z agenda that before any new construction is approved a certified survey be conducted by the property owners marking all four corners of the property.

Fire Department Update ~ Chief Jed Hansen

Brian Sorensen noted Chief Hansen was unable to attend, and he was here in his stead.  Brian explained the Fire District would be increasing their fee by 50¢ per water connection per month in order to keep up with the costs of maintaining and purchasing their trucks and equipment.  He noted CIB had told them this would probably be the last year they would be funding new fire trucks, and he reviewed the new trucks that had been purchased in the Fire District and the expenditures that had taken place.  He reported the District is looking at another taxing entity part of it that would take the taxes off of the property values rather than from meters.  He stated this shouldn't affect many of the property owners, but Juab County is running that way right now and they are watching how that is working for them.   Mayor Blackham reviewed the facts that this money will be collected throughout the entire county with the money going directly to the Fire District, and will be allocated throughout the County as decided by the District.  Brian noted all of the entities are on board so far with two more waiting to be presented with this proposed increase by their Fire Chiefs.  Brian noted how the District is currently run with the Fire Chiefs being in charge and how things could change if they were to move to the new taxing entity as mentioned.  If it were to change, then the cities would be taken out of the mix in that they wouldn't be responsible for the workers comp insurance or liability insurance anymore, but would lose the control as well. He mentioned they currently have four voices out of twelve in the Fire District which works out well for our department.    Brian explained how this would affect the property taxes if the taxing entity were to change and they will keep the City informed as they continue to gather information on it and possibly move forward.  Brian explained the constant maintenance that takes place on their equipment, and how the Fire District aids in covering those expenses.  He noted the Fire Dept.'s new truck should be here around December and explained two members would be flying back to South Dakota to inspect the truck then drive it home.  He noted the District would also be paying for six members  to go to Alabama in January to become certified as hazmat technicians which we currently don't have, and will be a great benefit for the community.  
7:40 p.m. Brian Sorensen left
Discuss Proposed Improvements to G-Hill ~ Councilmember Donaldson and Curtis Anderson

Curtis Anderson presented his ideas for some improvements for the G-Hill that could be taken under consideration.  Curtis mentioned the growth that has been happening in Utah and the changes that are coming fast noting this type of thing could turn out to be a really nice asset to our area.  

7:50 p.m. Officer Tyler Donaldson arrived 
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Curtis noted the property is currently owned by the State Trustlands, and he would like to be a good neighbor to them.  Curtis presented some pictures on the overhead projector viewing all of the trash that has been left on the hill throughout the years.  He also  mentioned that little hill currently has 19 little roads all around it, and the discussion ensued regarding those roads that had been there for years as well as the newer ones.  Curtis felt the G-Hill had some amazing formations and spectacular things you don't normally find that close to a community reiterating it is a great asset and use to our community.  He referred to a hill in Rapid City, South Dakota,   he had seen that is almost identical to the G-Hill, explaining this hill had been converted into a memorial park.  Curtis reported this "M-Hill" as it is called now has 20 miles of hiking, walking and mountain biking trails on it that people use all of the time.  He presented pictures of the M-Hill as well on the projector and reviewed the details of the trail system, parking areas and sponsored events that had taken place in Rapid City on this hill.  He noted there wasn't much the city could do since they don't own it unless they wanted to perform some service up there and do some clean up.  He also felt the other opportunity would be to connect with whomever does manage the G-Hill.  Officer Donaldson felt there could be some funding available to preserve those artifacts that do exist.  Councilmember Jensen reviewed the plat map of the G-Hill and the owners of the different properties including an explanation of the road property involved and ownership of the road.  Curtis suggested the City talk to the State in terms of  how can we share it and make amends to the State for all the years it hasn't been taken very good care of.  Mayor Blackham would like to put this on the agenda again to see if the group of people interested in the G-Hill previously would be interested in helping with its future development.  Curtis offered his services if the City would like to pursue some development in relationship to the G-Hill property.  He gave his suggestions of groups that could be involved to clean up this area.  Councilmember Hill stated he would contact the State Trustlands to get the ball rolling.  Curtis felt the City would need to be involved in this to make it successful with the State Trustlands.  
8:10 p.m. Curtis Anderson and Wade Anderson left

Proposed Approval to Continue Membership with EDC Utah and Associated Fees
Councilmember Hill expressed his opinion that the City doesn't get anything out of this membership that the City couldn't do on its own, and felt the economic development and marketing that the City got out of the $1,500 fee was really not worth it.  He didn't know that the city really got a whole lot of benefit out of it being a small city.  Chief Halliday reminded the Council of the boilerplate documents the City had received from the firm recommended by EDC Utah, and suggested the City save  the $1,500 fee for a few years then go after a marketing firm to actually help market the City.

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to discontinue membership with EDC Utah.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote. 
Discuss and Proposed Approval of Renaming New Culinary Wells

Mayor Blackham would like to table this item at this time.

Proposed Approval of New Part-time library Employee ~ Councilmember Carlisle

Councilmember Carlisle reported Sarah Donaldson has been helping out at the library on a volunteer basis, and Librarian Childs would like to have her approved for part-time help anywhere from 12-20 hours per week.  Councilmember Jensen pointed out that as long as her direct supervisor is not the same as her husbands, Officer Donaldson, then there shouldn't be any conflict with the City's nepotism policy.  

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve Sarah Donaldson as a part-time librarian for 12-20 hours per week as long as there is no conflict of interest.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.
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Proposed Approval of Donation to Santa Run

Councilmember Donaldson stated the City had  donated to this last year as well.

 Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to approve the donation of $25 to the 2016 Santa Run.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

Proposed Approval of Health Insurance Renewal for Employees

Chief Halliday reported he had been asked by Recorder Braithwaite to present this since she was out of town and unable to attend tonight's meeting.  He reminded the Council the City previously had PEHP, and because of the cost difference the City switched to Altius a few years ago, but now the costs are very similar and he felt the Altius coverage was not as good as the PEHP.  He pointed out the benefits that were better on the PEHP coverage.  The price of the renewal for Altius was reviewed along with the PEHP rate.  Chief Halliday explained the status of the grandfathered plan the employees are currently covered under.   Councilmember Jensen questioned the three employees in the room of their preferred coverage.  Chief Halliday and Councilmember Donaldson gave their opinions with Treasurer Taylor noting she opts out of the coverage.  Councilmember Carlisle reviewed his experience with PEHP and his coverage through the state.  Discussion ensued regarding traditional plans, coverage and deductibles.  Mayor Blackham would like to get feedback from all of the employees before making any changes, and would like to have this on the next agenda.  This will be put on the next agenda.
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Councilmember Hill made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

The Mayor and Council each received a copy of the most current financial and account statements.

Proposed Approval of City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, October 5, 2016, Open and Closed Session

Councilmember Hill made the motion to approve the City Council meeting minutes for Wednesday, October 5, 2016, Open and Closed Session.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.
Closed Session

Councilmember Donaldson made the motion to move into closed session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual.  Councilmember Jensen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.

8:45 p.m. Closed Session.  Everyone left but the Mayor and Councilmembers.
9:00 p.m.  Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
JoAnn Taylor, City Treasurer
___________________________________

Bruce A. Blackham, Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date

